

MINUTES

October 31, 2012
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
David Belcher, Lisa Bloom, Angi Brenton, Shawn Collins, Chris Cooper, , Cheryl Daly, Yang Fan, Patricia Foley, George Ford, Katy Ginanni, Mary Jean Herzog, Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Rebecca Lasher, Erin McNelis, Steve Miller, Leigh Odom, Malcolm Powell, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Ben Tholkes, Cheryl Waters-Tormey

Members with Proxies:
Andrew Adams, Leroy Kauffman,  Elizabeth McRae, Justin Menikelli

Members Absent: 
Marc Yops

Recorder: 

Ann Green

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________
Approval of the Minutes
Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of October 31, 2012 and the overflow meeting of November 7, 2012 were approved as presented.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________

Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

Dr. Belcher reported on the topics of Leadership Visits, Philanthropy, University Boards, October Football Games, Presentations, and External Partners. The Chancellor’s written Faculty Senate Report is included as Attachment 1.

A discussion period ensued after Dr. Belcher’s report. A question was asked about what can be expected to happen over the next six months or so from the Board of Governor’s. Dr. Belcher shared that he feels they are trying to set themselves up to be champions for the university system when the session hits right after the holidays. Some of the people are still new on the board and they are bringing in the experts to come in and educate them. Dr.  Belcher feels that when they see comparisons of the UNC system as compared to other university systems for things like benefits packages and what people are making, they are a little taken aback. The system hasn’t changed contribution levels for years and they are realizing that. They heard last year about losing faculty members in a very competitive environment. At the moment they are trying to gather information and there are indications that they are concerned about maintaining a competitive advantage. 
Faculty Assembly Report/Mary Jean Herzog:

Minutes were posted by Frederick Buskey and official minutes will be available later. Mary Jean shared that the UNC Strategic Planning Process and Strategic Directions Committee was a huge topic of conversation. Shared Governance and the Standards of Shared Governance that were passed by the Facutly Assembly in 2005 were also a huge discussion point with the idea that each university should look at those and see about passing those on their own campuses. There is a report on Community Engagement and Economic Development and Measuring Academic Quality.
SGA/Dylan Dunford:

The report was given later in the meeting.
Staff Senate/Robin Hitch:

Staff Senate is working to ensure that staff members on campus have connections to the governance of the university and to meet that goal. On October 1 a staff forum was held and attended by Dr. Belcher and Dr. Brenton and approximately 50 staff members. At Employee Appreciation Day, the Staff Senate was able to collect about 120 pounds of food for the Community Table. On November 9th there will be a Staff Senate event at the dining hall.
COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council (APRC)/David Hudson, Chair: 

The October Curriculum had a new Bachelor of Science in Engineering program. David gave an overview of the program. Faculty members from the departments were in the audience to address questions.  It was confirmed that resources are in place for the program. 

Vote on BSE new program:

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstentions: 0
The vote passes.
The Criminal Justice Department has a request put forward to move the department from the College of Health and Human Sciences to the College of Arts and Sciences. 

Q/C: I would be curious to hear why it fits better there than where it is?

R from Dept Head, Steve Brown: It originated with our faculty. It is typical where a social science program this is atypical location around the country. We have a close relationship with a variety of programs within the College of Arts and Sciences…(unclear)

Q/C:  In terms of resources, Arts and Sciences is already pretty big so are some resources going to get shifted to go along with that program is that how it is going to work?

R from Dean, Richard Starnes: …Marie (Huff, dean of HHS) and I signed a Memorandum of Understanding that all the resources and faculty positions; everything that currently exists in the dept. will be coming when they transfer to Arts & Sciences, so it won’t be as if we’re dividing the pie. 

Q/C: …I believe this will be the first dept that has used the new APR 26 Procedures on Reogranization of Academic Units and I think it might helpful for us to have some conversation at some point to see how that went and what kind of feedback you have for us on that.

Vote on Criminal Justice Department moving to College of Arts & Sciences from Health & Human Sciences:

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstentions: 0
The vote passes.
A Doctorate in Nurse Practice new program was discussed next. David explained that this was a movement across the country; that this is essentially required. Again, faculty members and/or department head from the department are on hand to address questions. 

Q/C: Do we see this as a competitive advantage to be able to draw more students?

R: Just to keep our program viable.

R from Judy Neubrander, Department Head: It is to keep our programs viable because eventually across the United States just like in Physical Therapy, the masters programs are fading out. We had a longer time frame, Anesthesia is set for the date of 2025, some of the programs have shorter and not firm deadlines, but it is to remain viable and we do provide advanced practice nurse, especially family nurse practicioner  in this area.

Q/C: I have a question more for the Provost, as we see these programs migrate from masters to doctoral programs, what is the impact on the institution in terms of Carnegie classification? …

R from Provost Brenton: The chancellor and I have discussed this a little bit. I don’t remember the exact number of doctoral programs you have to have to automatically become doctoral of research category. I believe it is 5 or 6; that once you hit that threshold that you cross into that classification. The chancellor and I have talked about it and we think eventually WCU will reach that threshold, not because we’re choosing to pursue that Carnegie classification but because some of the programs that are hallmarks of our institutional priorities will require doctorates for licensure like we’ve seen in Physical Therapy and in the DNP program. Another one that could be in that category soon is Psychology with NC on a move to single level licensure for psychology programs. I think it doesn’t necessarily change the institutional mission; whether or not we achieve that Carnegie classification. We don’t see Western Carolina becoming Research I University, but we may eventually have enough doctoral programs to put us over that threshold. 

Q/C: When SACS looks at us, we’re an R1 there. So, our peers etc would then seem to me like there would be a lot of pressure from our accrediting bodies, SACS being one of them…to say you’re no longer regional comp, you’re R1, so we’re going to draw a whole new set of peers for you that we are going to compare you to this new set of peers, but it’s nothing we’ve done intentionally; it’s not been a change in mission…we’re more a victim of where some of the professions have gone.

R from Chancellor Belcher: The same thing happened at ULAR right before I got there and it did not change the complexion; we weren’t in SACS…, but very similar for all intensive purposes. The same thing is happening all around the country to a lot of people. GA Southern- the same thing is happening…--it’s the number of graduates per year that is sort of what throws you over. I think the point you raised is a good one because it’s a point about our intentions at our university.  At Arkansas, we weren’t suddenly shifted to pay attention to different sets of peers, but I think its something to pay attention to.

Discussion continued. 

Q/C: A financial implication and I speak specifically to for library resources, but I could see that occurring in possibly other units, but some of our resources are prices based on what are Carnegie classification is and so we keep bumped up, that means our prices will jump up. I don’t think library resources are going to bankrupt the university, but it could happen in other prices. 

R: That’s good to know.

Q/C:  Another area that would have impact is the National Science Foundation. It defines us now as primarily an undergraduate institution and if we go into the other, we’re competing in a different way so we could have some impacts in terms of different funding agencies.

R from Chancellor Belcher: In adding on to what Judy said, one of the motivations for this also is that the whole system is moving in lock step to this so six universities are moving simultaneously  into the DNP together….ours is, I’m sure you’ve read, the only joint program and that is with UNC Charlotte. It’s actually working to our advantage and we’re also being seen as a model in the system. But, we’re doing it because for both of our institutions it actually means a reduction in the requirements for resources because we can do it in a joint way…

Discussion continued.

Vote on DNP new program:

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstentions: 0
The vote passes.

A minor in Nutrition Dietetics is also in the curriculum and is proposed for deletion.

Vote on deletion of minor in Nutrition Dietetics:

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstentions: 0
The vote passes.

David discussed curriculum in general from September and October. These items do not require vote from Faculty Senate. There was no discussion.

David did note there was one item from Art and Design that involved a prerequisite change. It came to APRC from UCC that there was discussion and an ultimate down vote from one person on that committee. Katy Ginanni, Chair of the UCC, shared that the prerequisite change was that for all the courses listed they wanted to make them available only to Art majors. The person opposed to accepting that change was concerned that people were using policy to address a staffing issue basically. If they don’t have the resources to offer those courses to students not in those majors that they should address that in other ways; not make a policy change by sending that through UCC.

Resolution on UP Students participating in WCU graduation:

This resolution came from the Student Government Association. They were essentially asking for support in their resolution to honor the UP students at graduation. Essentially they wanted to allow the students that they have well described as fully integrated into our university. They require 1800 hours worth of time and classes and other internships like behaviors in order to graduate from this.  It’s described in name as a certificate program so people weren’t allowed to walk through the graduation ceremony because of that. Student Government has put forth this resolution to allow them to do that. It will ultimately be a maximum of about four students that would walk through the graduation. 

Q/C: Can we just support the students? 

R: I think we would need to do a letter of support or I think that is what we were asked to write is a letter of support that we as a faculty sign off on.

A representative from SGA spoke to Senate by saying basically that they got several petitions, including some from last year and this year with student support. Before they submit this to upper administration they are asking for the faculty support. His understanding is that these students get a certrificate of accomplishment…and they are getting an actual certificate; not an actual certificate as the university sees a certificate. ..There’s a line between a university certificate and their certificate and it’s basically held them back. The students are in full support and they’re asking for faculty support.

Q/C: I hope that we support this for these individuals. We’ve tried to create a program that allows them to be fully integrated into university life and for them this certificate is similar to a terminal degree because this is it for them; this is all they’ll be able to accomplish at the university level. That one last hurdle of being fully included includes walking in the graduation so I really hope the faculty senate will support this. 

Q/C: I understand this is nationally recognized and that we’re getting national press for this. Not to say that is a reason to say walk, but the accomplishment that these kids have realized is tremendous and I think that this is one of those worthy exceptions to saying it’s not a diploma, it’s a certificate…

Q/C: Has there been any downside or opposition presented to this?

R from Chair Hudson: I think the only potential negative and I don’t think it was framed as a negative, was just saying it could open a cascade of other programs wanting to walk as well. ..The ultimate conclusion that we came to was that this is a pretty distinctive program from the other certificate programs that are part of a bachelors or part of post-baccalaureate; whereas this is much more of a type of terminal degree for the students.

There was not a resolution presented or available at the Senate meeting. In lieu of a presented resolution is was decided to amend the SGA Senate Resolution by adding “and Faculty Senate” as below.

Therefore Be it Resolved:

The SGA and Faculty Senate of Western Carolina University are in support of changing University Policy to allow the students of the University Participant Program henceforth to be allowed to participate in commencement ceremonies with their peers upon their completion of the program.

Q/C from Provost Brenton: One other point that was significant to me; I was at the SGA meeting where there were so many students that came out to support this. The number of Western students that are involved with the UP program as mentors and assistants and how much it has enriched the education of really all of our students would make the inclusion of these students really very meaningful to the whole campus at graduation.

Discussion continued. 

Vote on Resolution on UP Students participating in WCU graduation:
Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstentions: 0
The vote passes.

The Resolution on Publishers and Blackboard was discussed next. David explained that this was brought to APRC by Coulter Faculty Commons and is basically asking that WCU hold off on allowing the publishers from accessing our blackboard dashboard and putting their buttons on there for direct access into their material. It was framed in terms of holding off and seeing how the market develops. This resolution was discussed and ultimately passes unanimously in APRC.

Q/C: ….we seem to be wandering around in the wilderness about where we are going with this kind of stuff. Ebooks, big publishers have all their own stand alone CMS systems…I don’t sense us having clear direction of where we are going in terms of this huge resource of materials that is being made available to improve instruction and improve learning. We seem to be not wanting to move that direction. Where are we addressing that? Who is helping us form that perspective? 

R: Good question. That was discussed. Certainly us being aware that there is a great move in electronic media and information associated with this. At this point, it’s seen as a hold and wait and see. I don’t know that everybody voted yes because they want to stick it to the publishers. I think we’re not quite sure what to do at this point.

Q/C: We stick it to the publishers plenty bad already and we expect them to send us desk copies of the books and that’s hard to stomach.

Q/C: Publishers are making plenty of money.

Q/C: They are making plenty of money, but their business model has to function if we want to have books. To say we’re going to do rentals only, but we would like you to send us a couple of copies of the books for free. That’s hurts.

Q/C: …What are other schools in the system doing?

R from Laura Cruz, Coulter Faculty Commons: We looked at that and remember not every school in the system is using Blackboard. We did look at the others that use Blacdboard and I would say it’s about 50/50. Those arguing is (this is an overgeneralization), did that because the people over Blackboad didn’t take it to a broader campus constituency…they didn’t do it as part of a larger conversation. Those that have done it as part of a larger conversation, are moving in the same direction that we are proposing here; to let’s talk this out because there are multiple stakeholders, this has ramifications on a broader policy. Also there is the Open Access Policy for course material. There is a lot going on; a big transistion period for what we are talking about. We’re not alone in figuring out where we want to go…before we go slapping this in Blackboard where we really can’t get it out.

Q/C: When we go to look at Blackboard, is it going to look like a Nascar; just covered up with stuff. 

R from Laura Cruz: …the crux is if we let one publisher in we almost have to let them all in and once we let them in, we can’t just let them in to those courses that want to use a McGraw-Hill text, they will be on every single Blackboard course, every single person’s course…so right now there are about six publishers in this phase, we are foreseeing 12 very soon….

Q/C: Is Blackboard going to be able to charge a fee to each publisher and that’s how they are going to get in there? And so, Blackboard is able to say you are not able to hide it, so I can charge this price?

R from Laura Cruz: Yes. And then all the materials sold through the publishers….Blackboard can trace everything that goes in and out as publishers and there are percentage charges that are shared.
Q/C: I would like to add that to Laura’s credit she brought this forward because she wanted this to be a faculty discussion, not one person or one small group of people’s decision…

It was noted that this felt like a flexible resolution; it’s not saying no forever; just not prepared to say yes at this moment. It was further noted that this puts it on the books as an issue; on the agenda and in the minutes of the Senate so people are aware it is an ongoing issue that is being looked at. Discussion continued.
Vote on APRC Blackboard Resolution:

Yes: Unanimous

No: 0

Abstentions: 0

Vote passes.
Next discussion was the Resolution on change of Graduate Credit Hours: This was visited at the last minute and there has been a change in wording from “all doctoral students” to specifically “doctor of Physical Therapy students” are exempt. This was following an email discussion with Larry Hammer regarding Banner capabilities. This should satisfy graduate school and still enable students to enroll in courses that they need to take. 

Q/C: Is this a characteristic of these professional doctoral programs?

R: I haven’t seen the curriculum for DNP.

R from Judy Neubrander, director for DNP: Currently that’s not the way it’s done. 

David explained that all doctoral programs would be elevated to 19 in Banner, but that in the catalog it would read as the resolution reads and that the standard advisors would allow only 15 in doctoral programs and that is what would appear in what people would read. In our in-house computer system it would allow to go to 19. 

R from Larry Hammer: As more doctoral programs are added, they would be able to go up to this limit of 19 hours. 

David said essentially it became an advising issue. That advisors would not let students enroll for 19 hours if the program doesn’t allow for that.

Discussion continued.

 Vote on Change of Graduate Credit Hours:
Yes: Majority
No: 0

Abstentions: 1
Vote passes.
The order of the meeting was amended to allow for SGA report.

SGA/Ryan Hermance:

The UP resolution has already been discussed. An upcoming UPCommencement Forum on Monday evening will be held for all faculty, students and staff. There were no other updates.
Back to Council Reports:
Collegial Review Council (CRC)/Vicki Szabo, Chair:

CRC is working on two items. The first one is a lengthy project that will be continued into the spring. Laura Cruz has brought together a working group on Digital Measures and using it for AFEs, investigating using it for collegeial review measures, needs and process. It has come to their attention that Digitial Measures is cropping up all over the system. We have it already, it is used in the College of Business and some departments. The CRC is going to work with Laura and Laura is bringing another group with Dana Sally and folks across campus who are interested in investigating Digital Measures.

The other item is abstention from collegial review voting. They decided not to bring a resolution, but instead want to provide the provost and council of deans with a best practice suggestion. Vicki mentioned they are waiting to comment from legal counsel before proposing a resolution. The Council has done research, read articles, looked at peer institutions and looked at our peers and system peers at how people deal with abstention. They wanted to clarify how abstention is counted and to articulate it. If colleges want to count it in different ways they need to articulate it. Once the CRC has finished discussing this with legal counsel they will move forward. What they are recommending is that mandatory abstentions are important and essential. If you are married or there’s a personal relationship or some other conflicting relationship that must be discussed with the committee chair prior to when a candidate file is discussed. Vicki said she will put this information online once it’s been vetted by legal counsel.

They made a distinction between voluntary and mandatory abstentions. If someone voluntarily abstains for some private reason or other reasons. They may not have finished the files, they may not want to vote on this person because it may be particulary hard, may want to protect the anonminity of the committee…. If someone chooses to abstain in this manner it should also be discussed with the chair because it can affect the quorum.
In both cases of abstention, the council recommend that the person who abstains should not be in the room during discussion or movement. 

Again, this will be put forward as a best practice that can be adopted or not adopted by the deans or the provost.

Faculty Affairs Council (FAC)/Christopher Cooper, Chair 
One resolution is being brought forward; the Tobacco Free West Campus Resolution. Chris was not able to attend the FAC meeting where this was discussed, but will rely on other members who did attend to help with discussion.
Q/C: This came out of the School of Nursing originally and it received a lot of support. (remaining unclear).

Q/C: point of clarification – Smoke Free or Tobacco Free?

R: It is “Tobacco Free.” 

Q/C: …when you say west campus right now that means the HHS building, but will this resolution apply to any future buildings on that property?

R: …I think the answer is yes.

Q/C:  Isn’t west campus a combination so people from the outside will be seeking clinical services there so they will not be allowed to smoke either. Is that correct?

Q/C: That is the way it is at the hospital right now. 

Q/C from student government representative: …as far as student senate and this resolution came before student senate. Even that building you can’t smoke within 50 feet and it’s for all buildings across the UNC system. What we said it WCU is one of the very few colleges left in the system that allow for smoking on campus period. We’re trying to make that move similar to the community college did last year…

Q/C from Dr. Belcher: Don’t hear this as a pro or con, but the College of HHS has 1400 students, 315 have been here, the staff senate is opposed to this. If this comes forward as a resolution, don’t hear what I’m saying is I’m going to vote against this, but I’m going to take a lot of time to talk to everybody, because this has enormous implications for a lot of people. We went through this at our former university which did go smoke free and then six months later the legislature said there shall be no tobacco products on any campus in the state. We’ve been through the process…we have to make sure that ideas that are brought forth that are going to have impact on everybody really do consultation and think very carefully about implications. Is our Wellness Program set up to help people in smoking cessation programs. The Staff Senate are saying what about the people that are 30 year smokers that are housekeepers, can we have a grace period so they can come back to this building where they can smoke fifty feet from the door. Just understand this is a very complex situation and it will take a lot of detailed conversations. I am not trying to discourage you from supporting it, but I wanted you to hear the challenging situation that this sort of presents to us.
Q/C: Being new to senate, how does…the west campus—is it any different than WCU – are they not under the same policy over there?

R: There are lots of things you can do at certain areas of campus. i.e. you can have alcohol at some places and some at not. I don’t think it’s unprecendented that you can do certain things at certain places and not at others…

I think we have rules that apply to buildings.

Q/C: This isn’t a building.

Q/C: The distinction to me between tobacco and smoking is huge to me…If someone wants to dip in the woods way in the woods on campus, I don’t know why I would care.

Q/C: Even though the resolution says that group committee will be made up to say how to enforce it, did you discuss at all how that would happen?

R from Committee member: How it would move forward was not discussed. We spent our time discussing is this, I don’t want to say fair, but a lot of us myself included…I’m very sensitive to a lot of allergies and the 50 feet rule is not enforced on our campus, the main campus. There is a nasty cigarette collecting thing probably 5 feet from our doors in Stillwell and that smoke backs up. A lot of us felt this was a healthy iniative…we did not discuss how it would move forward…

Discussion continued. A friendly amendment was agreed upon to remove “by 2013” from the resolution.

The question was called.

Vote on Calling the Question:

Yes: 15

No: 3

Vote Passed.
Vote on the Tobacco Free West Campus Resolution with the friendly amendment to remove “by 2013”:

Yes: 17

No: 5

Absentions: 0

The vote passed. 
Rules Committee/Erin McNelis, Chair

Erin explained that the Rules Committee had several things started last year that were not put through because of timing. There are three versions of  resolutions regarding adjusting the vice chair position. Version 2 is the version that the Rules Committee put forward with the suggestion for changing the vice chair position and having a chair elect or a past chair with one year term with the chair elect moving into the chair’s position after their one year term. The chair is a two year position and the past chair is a one year position. Erin said the reason was that in looking at the one year chair elect, one year chair was the feeling that there wasn’t enough time even when in training as chair elect. The first year as chair no matter how much you prepare is not enough. This proposal is what is in use at NC State University. The other versions were presented as other options. The downturn to the proposal that the Rules Committee would like to move forward is that there is a four year commitment. 

This is a first reading.

Q/C: My feeling is the 4 year commitment is too much. I can’t see that that would encourage any one wanting to run for this position…
Q/C: In the planning team, we mentioned that the three year cycle and the University Club….it has worked effectively there so that we have a person there in training. They get to use that year in training and then they are around…as a consultant the year after. I personally think the 3 year cycle is a lot more palatable than the 4 year. 
Q/C: It seems like it takes a lot to get used to the job is a good argument, but it’s less of a problem if you have a chair left…

Q/C: There were several schools where there was no chair left, they just had a past chair and that seemed more what we wanted to have (unclear).

Q/C: several of the UNC schools have one year chairs…

Q/C: I would say the majority of the UNC systems are chairs of the faculty senate only and that’s their name and they are chosen by the faculty senate in the meeting. There’s not a general faculty election. Our institution is unusual, but in a positive sense…

Q/C: …past chair is nothing like chair and chair elect – that both have a steep learning curve. Chair is on how many committees – 18, 19? Past chair is a lot easier….

Discussion continued and was cut short due to time constraints. 
OTHER REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Old Business: 
None given due to time constraints.

New Business:
None given due to time constraints.

SENATE REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

None given due to time constraints. 
An overflow meeting will be held November 7th, from 3:00 to 5:00 p.m.

Attachment 1
Faculty Senate Meeting

November 28, 2012

Chancellor’s Report

Organizational Structure Review Update
As you know, I asked a small task force led by Craig Fowler and Dianne Lynch to review our non-academic structure for possible reorganization recommendations.  That task force has been working diligently, interviewing people from across the non-academic divisions of the university and seeking input from academic leadership as well.  I have not yet received final recommendations from the task force, though I have met with the group once to get a feel for some of their preliminary thoughts.  I anticipate that I will receive the task force’s final recommendations by the first of the year.  I will weigh any recommendations carefully before deciding whether or not to accept them.  It may be that some decisions will be easier to make than others, and I thus may announce structural changes in multiple sets.  Any reorganization which might occur, however large or small, will necessitate a carefully orchestrated process to ensure the smoothest possible transition.  I will let you know if and when I make structural change decisions and will keep you informed about transition logistics.

On a related note, the task force has not only focused attention on organizational structure but has also been compiling a list of university processes which need to be revisited in order to streamline the way WCU does business.  I am very grateful to the task force for undertaking this additional responsibility, and we as a university will begin looking at those processes in the near future.

Regional Conference on Economic Development
In my installation address last spring, I announced intentions to convene an annual conference of regional leaders and thinkers to explore regional strategies focused on community and economic development.  Dr. Betty Farmer, Professor of Communication, chairs the steering committee comprised of Provost Angi Brenton, Regional SBTDC Director Wendy Cagle, Dr. Chris Cooper, Dr. Steve Ha, Dr. Darrell Parker, Dr. Mike Smith, graduate student Rebecca Duley, undergraduate student Alisha Lambert, Land-of-Sky Regional Council Interim Director Danna Stansbury, and recent transplant to Asheville Dr. Bill Sederburg, former President of Ferris State University, former President of Utah Valley University, and former Utah Commissioner of Higher Education.  The first regional conference will take place on the WCU campus in September 2013.  The steering committee is currently focused on researching and consulting with organizations who already host conferences to ensure that WCU’s will be value-added to the ongoing regional dialogue in Western North Carolina.  The steering committee plans to have the 2013 conference theme and format finalized by the end of this semester.

P-16 Western North Carolina Education Consortium
Also in my installation address last spring, I announced commitment to convene an education consortium consisting of university, community college, and K-12 leadership, a group designed to lead a genuinely seamless approach to tackling such significant educational issues such as math proficiency and literacy which cut across all educational sectors.  Dr. Dale Carpenter, Interim Dean of the College of Education and Allied Professions, and Dr. Elaine Franklin, Executive Director of the North Carolina Center for the Advancement of Teaching, have agreed to co-chair this endeavor, and are focusing initial efforts of this initiative on math proficiency.  Dale and Elaine are leading a steering committee comprised of math teachers at elementary, secondary, and post-secondary levels, a public school superintendent, community college dean, industry executive, and community leaders.   The steering committee has had its first meeting which resulted in two initial recommendations:  1) to convene teams of math educators across the region at all levels to learn from each other content and methods to achieve a seamless curriculum in light of the new common core adopted by the state; and 2) to develop strategies and resources aimed at preschool math awareness for parents and other caregivers.  

I am grateful to Dale, Elaine, and their steering committee for their leadership of this undertaking, and I anticipate positive, long-term outcomes as this new effort matures.

WCU Association of Retired Faculty and Staff
I am really pleased that a group of retired WCU faculty and staff have begun a grass-roots effort to establish the WCU Association of Retired Faculty and Staff.  This group, led by Professor Emeritus Dr. Gordon Mercer, has researched such associations at UNC-Chapel Hill and NCSU to stimulate local thinking about the purposes and organization of a WCU version.  I am working with the group to produce a survey to be sent to WCU retirees to gauge interest as we launch the association in the spring.

Enrollment Issues
Inasmuch as new funding is currently tied almost exclusively to enrollment growth (enrollment growth funding and tuition/fees), allow me to provide a brief early update on enrollment for next fall.  WCU has already received well over 10,000 applications for Fall 2013 (we received 15,250 total for Fall 2012) and quality indicators are holding steady.  The November 10 Open House for prospective students and their parents was the largest in WCU’s history – 2,600 students and family members registered to attend.  I attended part of the early morning activities myself and can attest that the event was first-class.  I am grateful to the many faculty and staff who committed part of their Saturday to the occasion.

As you know, one of the most important ways which WCU can impact its Fall 2013 numbers is by retaining current students.  WCU experienced a significant jump (1.6%) in its fall-to-fall retention rates between 2011 and 2012.  The first sign of how the university is doing in freshman retention will appear in January when we take note of our fall-to-spring retention.  Last year, WCU retained 88% of its freshman class to spring semester; an even higher retention rate this January would be a great omen for our fall retention rates.

As always, thank you for all you do for our university.  I am proud to work with faculty and staff who are so committed to their university.

Happy Holidays!

David Belcher

Chancellor
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